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MINUTES


February 22, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE

SITE VISIT:  164 SAN BENITO AVENUE


A.
Review potential road widening requirements triggered by site improvements

At 6:30 p.m., Councilmembers visited 164 San Benito Avenue to review site conditions.

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Councilmembers arriving late:
MPT Johnson (arrived at 7:35 p.m.)

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Deputy Fire Chief Dewey, City Manager Holstine, Associate Civil Engineer Kinser, Police Commander Macey, Safety Inspector Marshall, Fire Chief Myers, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

OATH OF OFFICE


A.
Swear in newly appointed Traffic Advisory Committee Members

City Clerk Schroeder said one member, John Quilter, was unable to be present, so he would be sworn in later.  She administered the oath of office to Fred Jaramillo, Joe Riedell, James Ricks, and Paul Rusca.  

Mayor Richardson and Councilmembers congratulated and welcomed the new committee members.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda.  

CM Bologoff proposed adding under “Mayor/Council Matters,” an update on the awards recognition banquet.

Mayor Richardson said there was a request to remove the PG&E item from “Mayor/Council Matters.” 

CM Panza and CM Barnes accepted the amendment, and the motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PRESENTATION


A.
Golden Gate Railroad Museum

Mayor Richardson welcomed and introduced John Sebastian, Vice President - Administration, Golden Gate Railroad Museum.

CM Panza said he heard about the museum from his girlfriend’s neighbor, and later learned the museum’s tenure in the San Francisco Hunter’s Point facility may be terminated, so the museum is searching for other locations.  One possibility that came up is the old railroad roundhouse, along with a much larger concept that might be of interest to the community.

Jim Budger, president of the board, talked about the museum’s long history and background.  He noted the effort started in 1923 with restoration of an old train engine in a San Jose Park.  Mr. Budger said the museum’s mission is to rescue, restore, display, interpret, and operate vintage railroad equipment.

Mr. Sebastian presented a proposal for creating a “Brisbane Rail Heritage Park” as part of the Baylands Phase II development.   He said he would begin by describing Mystic Seaport as a model for various possibilities, and then talk about a vision for Brisbane, followed by some next steps.

Mr. Sebastian showed a map of Mystic Seaport, Connecticut, known as “The Museum of America and the Sea.”  He mentioned some of the stores, restaurants, working shipyard, and boat rides, and noted the focus on shipbuilding.  Mr. Sebastian said the museum in Mystic Seaport has a collection of boats, docks, classrooms and galleries with displays and exhibits, training facilities, and a planetarium.  He noted the museum has created a family-oriented, family-friendly learning experience that demonstrates the contributions of shipping to the entire East Coast.

Mr. Sebastian presented statistics on Mystic Seaport’s visitors, members, facilities, staff, and volunteers.

Mr. Sebastian showed a list of museums focusing on railroads.  He noted they typically display rail equipment, locomotives, and cars, and some have restoration shops, and some give rides.  He observed that there is no “Mystic Seaport” equivalent in railroading yet.

Mr. Sebastian went on to describe a vision for creating a rail heritage park in Brisbane.  He showed aerial photographs of the Bayshore Yard in 1977 and 2004.  He pointed out the locations of the Caltrain station, Ice House Hill, the roundhouse and turntable, and Geneva Avenue.  Mr. Sebastian directed attention to the center section, part of the Baylands Phase II development.

Mr. Sebastian showed a drawing depicting how a rail heritage park could fit within the location between the Geneva Extension, Old Bayshore, and Caltrain Main Line Right-of-Way.  He discussed the proposed entrance, turntable and roundhouse, restoration shops, supported industries, exhibits and displays, a train station, visitor tracks, a town of restored buildings, a park with a bandstand for concerts, picnic and party area, narrow-gauge railroad rides, special events and excursions, galleries, classrooms, library, offices, and open space for the public.

Mr. Sebastian explained how the proposed Brisbane Rail Heritage Park could benefit the City of Brisbane, Universal Paragon, and the public.  He urged Brisbane to keep this possibility in mind as plans for Bayshore development are refined.  He welcomed the encouragement and support of the City Council.

MPT Johnson asked what the museum proposal was likely to cost.  Mr. Budger said it was difficult to quantify without knowing more exactly what the development will be; he guessed that the proposed facility could cost somewhere between $40 million and $50 million.  He stated that the next steps have not yet been explored, but they will include developing a business plan, creating a new organization, identifying funding sources, and securing the necessary approvals.  Mr. Budger welcomed indications as to whether Brisbane and Universal Paragon would consider this a viable opportunity before exploring funding sources and possible partnerships.

CM Bologoff asked about the status of the facility at Hunter’s Point.  Mr. Budger said the Golden Gate Railroad Museum has been reluctant to do anything without approval from the City, the Navy, and the developer.  He noted Hunter’s Point is still a Superfund site, so it has not yet been determined whether the land can be developed.  Mr. Budger pointed out that the nature of the site, its convenient access, and its role in the community make the Baylands an ideal location for this kind of attraction.  He said the museum can become a centerpiece. 

CM Bologoff cautioned that the Baylands is also a Superfund site, so any development would require major remediation and cleanup.  Mr. Budger acknowledged that fact, but said clean-up costs for the Baylands site would be less expensive than Hunter’s Point.

CM Bologoff commended the museum for bringing this idea forward.  He noted there will be tremendous competition for valuable sites like this, and he wished the museum well.

MPT Johnson observed that a museum sounded like an exciting project, especially given Brisbane’s railroad history at that site.  She noted the City just received a specific plan for the adjacent area, but it would be impossible to say anything about the museum site without much more information.  MPT Johnson clarified that she wanted to encourage the proposal conceptually, with the understanding that the normal process and all other requirements would have to be met first.

Mr. Sebastian said the intent behind the presentation was simply to give the City Council an opportunity to consider a vision that might not have been considered before.  

Mayor Richardson encouraged the museum to discuss its ideas with Universal Paragon.

Councilmembers thanked Mr. Sebastian and Mr. Budger for their presentation.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, thanked the Golden Gate Rail Museum for the presentation.  She said many people in Brisbane have articulated a desire for facilities that attract people to the area.  She encouraged the Council to look at many different kinds of museums that can draw people to Brisbane.  She said she found Old Town Sacramento fascinating, but expressed doubt as to whether a train museum in Brisbane will be able to entertain visitors for an entire day. 

Ms. Dillworth also cautioned that this proposal earmarks some of the land for open space, but the land is not being dedicated for conservation purposes.  She asked how many acres of land were at the Baylands site being considered.  

Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about allowing coal-burning as fuel for steam engines.  She reminded people that railroads are noisy and dirty, and she suggested not emulating these poor conditions that existed a century ago.

Ms. Dillworth observed that the Baylands specific plan shows a transportation rotary around the roundhouse.  She said she would rather not have a use that pollutes the site and makes it dangerous with cars.

Ms. Dillworth concluded by saying that she liked the idea of a museum facility, but felt the City should look beyond just steam railroad enthusiasts and fossil-burning fuels to consider other types of museums.

Mike Pacelli, Universal Paragon Corporation, commented that he found the idea of a railroad museum very interesting, and he invited the museum representatives to contact him for further discussion.  He also clarified that the proposed site may have some remediation issues, but it is not a Superfund site.

Mr. Budger expressed a willingness to meet with UPC any time.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1255 - $ 600,237.61

CM Bologoff drew attention to the Page 4 payment of $273 to CPRS.  He noted four of Brisbane’s honorees did not attend the meeting, and he asked if their expenses had been deducted.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels responded that the City will receive a refund for those who did not attend.

CM Bologoff asked about a payment on Page 10 for “installation of ADA access ramps.”  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the ramps were installed on Valley Drive at the mid-block crosswalk.

CM Bologoff asked about the second item on Page 19, for pre-employment fingerprints.  Finance Director Schillinger stated that the City fingerprints all employees before hiring.  Daly City bills monthly for use of its same-day live-scan system.

Mayor Richardson noted paying for fingerprints appears to be a mandated cost.  She asked the staff to look into the possibility of recovering state reimbursement for implementing this mandate.

CM Barnes drew attention to the first item on Page 15 and asked if that referred to repair of the light at the dog park that kept going out.  Mr. Breault confirmed that the light had been successfully repaired.

CM Barnes asked about the status of work at the dog park.  Mr. Breault responded that turf renovations are underway on one half the area that has been barricaded since the heavy rains.  He said the staff hopes to switch sides within a few days and start renovating the other half.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1255.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Provide direction to staff regarding Council’s preferences for the new Tunnel Avenue Bridge aesthetic elements

Associate Civil Engineer Kinser asked for Council input on three items:  the view corridor, availability of alternative lighting fixtures, and cost of finish treatments.

Regarding the view corridor, Ms. Kinser said the consultant talked to the joint powers board and learned a chain-link fence is required within 25 feet of the operating envelope of the tracks, and after that, a hand railing 43 inches high can be used.  She drew attention to the drawings showing how the bridge, railing, and view corridors will look.

CM Panza commented that the latest plans were a big improvement, and he thanked Ms. Kinser.

MPT Johnson clarified that the City Council previously discussed the possibility of vinyl-clad chain-link, but that kind of fencing is not mentioned in the staff report.  Ms. Kinser said vinyl-clad fencing is allowed.  MPT Johnson suggested that vinyl-clad chain-link might be better in foggy, moist areas.

A Biggs-Cardosa representative said vinyl clad can get chipped, allowing corrosion underneath.  CM Panza noted the Brisbane Bayshore overpass uses that material.  He said he preferred vinyl-clad in a suitable color.  Ms. Kinser advised that black is easiest to maintain.  The Biggs-Cardosa representative added that black is more prevalent and standard.  CM Panza said black vinyl sounded good, and MPT Johnson agreed.

CM Bologoff noted the staff recommended using tubular hand railing, a standard streetlight, and Ashlar stone finish.  He clarified that vinyl-clad should be added to that list.

MPT Johnson asked about the surface of the handrail.  The Biggs-Cardosa representative responded that the surface can be galvanized or painted to match the vinyl-clad chain-link fence.  Ms. Kinser said galvanized is easier to maintain than paint.

MPT Johnson proposed a galvanized surface on the tubular steel.  She asked about the length of the chain-link section.  Ms. Kinser said the chain-link fence would be 200 feet long, and the tubular steel portion would be 700 feet.

CM Panza said he would prefer painted rail, but did not want the extra cost.  CM Barnes pointed out that galvanized could always be painted later.

Ms. Kinser reported that the consultant provided photos of lighting alternatives.  She said the special lighting will require more lights, so initial costs are higher, and PG&E will only maintain Cobra-head lights, so maintenance costs for special lighting would be higher too.  She recommended using the standard Caltrans-style light.  Ms. Kinser added that when the Baylands development progresses, it might be possible to select a more architectural style that coordinates well with that development, and to provide for ongoing maintenance.

CM Panza observed that the lights at the Northeast Ridge are attractive, but they have been a serious maintenance problem.  He said the special lights would probably even cast more glare at night because light is not directed downward.  CM Panza discouraged use of acorn-type lights for that reason.  He pointed out the “Era” style shown in the meeting packet directs light down, causing less impact on surrounding residences.

CM Panza asked how easily Caltrans Cobra lights could be replaced with another design.  The Biggs-Cardosa representative responded that spacing between lights varies according to style.

Mayor Richardson asked about the possibility of solar lights.  The Biggs-Cardosa representative explained that more lights would probably be required because solar fixtures do not spread light out as far as the standard Caltrans lights.

MPT Johnson asked if the Caltrans base was a common bolt pattern and size so it could be replaced with other models.  The Biggs-Cardosa representative responded that bolt spacings are typically the same.  He noted cities often adopt decorative alternatives, such as varying the shape of the pole, adding decorations like clam shells, or using more decorative mast arms.  MPT Johnson observed that installing double the connections now would ensure the ability to make a replacement later.  The Biggs-Cardosa representative recommended sticking with the standard Caltrans spacing and considering a more decorative pole in the future.

MPT Johnson suggested that the City pay for installing fixtures like the “Era” style, and then seek reimbursement and a maintenance agreement from the Baylands developer once the specific plan is approved.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he envisioned requiring the developer to provide an illumination study at some point to verify the levels of light required and evaluate impacts of glare on neighbors.  He noted the results of the illumination study is likely to drive the types and spacing of lighting that will be proposed for the development.

Mr. Breault said he liked MPT Johnson’s idea about installing conduits and raceways now to allow easy replacement of the lights after the illumination study.  He recommended going with standard Caltrans lights for the time being.

Mr. Breault stated that maintaining the special decorative lights in town has been a challenge.  For this reason, he urged the City to get lights that can be maintained with minimal cost.

MPT Johnson expressed support for the staff’s recommendation, with the understanding that adequate wiring and connections should be provided to ensure easy replacement in the future.

Ms. Kinser drew attention to the finish options for the mechanically stabilized embankment wall.  She noted the Council expressed a preference for Ashlar stone or exposed aggregate.  Because the barrier rail area is too small for installation of a concrete panel, the consultant recommends another texture option.  Ms. Kinser estimated the cost of Ashlar stone at $5,000 to $7,000, while exposed aggregate would cost $22,000 to $44,000.  She said staff recommends Ashlar stone.

CM Panza reviewed the texturing options and concluded that Ashlar was satisfactory.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

Ms. Kinser thanked the Council for the direction.


B.
Accept information regarding anticipated City expenditures and revenues for the remainder of FY 2004-2005 and provide direction concerning the creation of the FY 2005-06 budget

Finance Director Schillinger highlighted some of the background leading up to the City’s current fiscal condition.  He said Proposition 1A provides greater certainty in budgeting, but for 2004-05 and 2005-06, the City will lose an additional $133,000 each year.  Those losses will be recovered in 2006-07, and the City will receive a one-time payment of about $60,000 to make up for funds the state took in past years.

Mr. Schillinger reported that there are signs the local economy is improving.  He said the City of Brisbane has collected about $900,000 in sales tax during each of the last two quarters, and the year’s total is likely to be $3.6 million, much better than the $2.8 million budgeted.  Mr. Schillinger noted much of this increase is due to one particular business in town that tripled its sales tax receipts.  He cautioned that if that business suffers a downturn, the City may see a reduction in these revenues.

Mr. Schillinger reported that the City joined a PERS pool last year, and its rules allow Brisbane to pay back unfunded liabilities of $3.4 million in the rate structure.  He said the resulting rate is 13.122 percent higher than last year’s.  Another option would be to issue pension obligation bonds to pay off the existing unfunded liability.  Mr. Schillinger said the bond interest rate would be substantially less than the PERS financing charge.

Mr. Schillinger advised that with all the issues and uncertainty surrounding PERS lately, this might not be a good time to go into a pension obligation bond.  He said staff also has concerns that pension obligation bonds do not have a good reputation in the marketplace.

Mr. Schillinger said the mid-year budget assumes $3.2 million in sales tax revenues.  He noted actual results have been better than earlier projections. 

Mr. Schillinger observed that the utility fund is in better shape since the first of a series of three rate increases went into effect.  He said the staff will be coming back with a document in March whereby the general fund will loan the utility fund enough the make up the difference.

Mr. Schillinger noted staff is projecting a $46,000 reduction in the Park and Recreation Fund due to lower-than-expected interest revenues.

Mr. Schillinger reviewed five-year projections and expressed his opinion that the overall trend was going in the right direction.  He pointed out that deficits will decrease after 2006-07, demonstrating the effectiveness of the corrective measures the City has put in place over the past three years.

Mr. Schillinger cautioned that the City still has to operate within careful limits, so no additional services should be considered.  He suggested using any unexpected sales tax revenues to repay the fringe benefit fund.  

Mr. Schillinger reviewed the assumptions underlying the staff’s latest projections.  He estimated property taxes will grow at about 8 percent per year.  He said many local businesses appear to be doing well, so sales receipts are generally up.  He promised to keep the Council updated as more actual data becomes available.

CM Barnes said he found the property tax and sales tax figures in the first chart confusing.  Mr. Schillinger explained the calculation of the “triple flip” sales tax and property tax swap, and the property tax and vehicle license fee swap.

CM Barnes asked what changes would occur if inflation increased.  Mr. Schillinger predicted higher wages, an increase in sales tax revenues, slight increases in business licenses, and increases in insurance costs, services, and supplies.

Mr. Schillinger drew attention to the projected decrease in transient occupancy taxes, due to one hotel closing for a remodel.  He said the hotel expects to be back online at the beginning of the next fiscal year.
Mr. Schillinger reviewed the mid-year budget projections for the general fund, utility fund, and park and recreation fund.

MPT Johnson said that in the section of the staff report regarding the general fund, monetary values are given for all but a few items.  Mr. Schillinger apologized; he said the remaining two items were mentioned separately as budget line items.  He clarified the part-time help for the City Clerk was estimated at $2,500, and the Police department benefit reduction was $28,900.

MPT Johnson commented that a 2 percent increase for supplies and services seems reasonable because there were zero increases over the past few years.

MPT Johnson asked for more information on the utility fund transfers mentioned on Page 3 of the tables for the utility fund.

MPT Johnson noted Page 1 of the park and recreation fund budget shows a maintenance item.  She said she thought responsibility for maintenance had been transferred to the Public Works Department.  Mr. Schillinger explained that the work is done under the direction of Public Works but paid for through the park and recreation fund.

MPT Johnson questioned how teen center salaries could be cut in half but workers’ compensation insurance costs remained the same.  Mr. Schillinger offered to check that figure and report back.

MPT Johnson asked how the Teen Center was working without a full-time coordinator.  She suggested having a report on this item at a future meeting.

Referring to the last page, MPT Johnson commented that the City has a policy of not allowing reserves to fall below 50 percent.  She observed that the budget is getting close to that figure.  Mr. Schillinger pointed out that the City has been able to identify substantial budget savings each year, and he said the staff will be watching for dangerous trends so they can be addressed well in advance.

CM Panza urged the staff to be conservative when planning next year’s budget.

Referring to Page 2 of the general fund section, CM Panza asked about the $32,000 deficit shown for miscellaneous revenues.  Mr. Schillinger explained that the figure represents the amount of savings needed to balance the budget.

CM Panza drew attention to the large increases in maintenance and structures for fire administration and fire equipment, and Mr. Schillinger explained the projected expenses.  

CM Panza asked about the possibility of lowering utility rates by borrowing money from another fund.  Mr. Schillinger pointed out that postponing the increase will compound the current problems. 

CM Bologoff cautioned that Proposition 1A has provisions that allowing the state to take funds if an emergency occurs.  Mr. Schillinger stated that Proposition 1A does allow the Governor and Legislature to declare an emergency, but any funds borrowed have to be repaid within three years, and no additional borrowings can occur until the original amount is repaid.  CM Bologoff said he was surprised the state’s billion-dollar deficit was not considered an emergency.

Mayor Richardson pointed out the major discrepancy between the amount budgeted and the mid-year projection for investment earnings.  Mr. Schillinger said the budget was based on the full fund balance, but $2.3 million loan to the RDA does not earn interest.

Mayor Richardson asked for an explanation of the “professional service, City Manager” item on Page 4 of the General Fund tables.  Mr. Schillinger said the amount covered the workshops held over the summer.

Mayor Richardson commended the staff for the thorough report.  She congratulated the staff and Council for putting in place corrective measures that are showing good results.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to accept the mid-year budget report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

At 9:42 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Richardson reconvened the meeting at 9:50 p.m.


C.
Consider reintroduction of Ordinance No. 500 amending Title 6 of the Municipal Code pertaining to animals

City Attorney Toppel presented a revised version of Ordinance No. 500, amending the City’s animal control regulations.  He noted the City Council asked the staff to expressly prohibit dogs from the park adjacent to the childcare center, and the staff drafted even broader provisions that allow the City to prohibit dogs on any City property, not just the tot lot.

Mr. Toppel stated there were also issues regarding the City’s ability to enforce restrictions on school property, so the ordinance says the district can prohibit dogs on any of its property and request enforcement from the City.

Mr. Toppel noted another change is the specific exemption for police dogs.

Mr. Toppel reported that the staff provided a copy of the ordinance to Mr. Garcia, whose request about provisions prompted this revision in the first place.  Mr. Garcia recommended reducing the required separation between a bird pen and any residence to 15 or 20 feet.  Mr. Toppel drew attention to Section (c) at the top of Page 6, specifying 50 feet as the minimum distance from houses.  He suggested adding a proviso there that the owner’s house is exempted.

Mr. Toppel said Mr. Garcia also raised an issue with regard to the maximum number of pigeons allowed.  He noted the ordinance provides for a maximum of 40, including squab, or babies that cannot yet fly.  Mr. Garcia recommended increasing the number from 40 to 60 for that reason.

MPT Johnson recommended keeping 40 as the maximum number.

CM Panza questioned whether 50 feet was a reasonable distance in a town like Brisbane with many small lots and neighbors in close proximity.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that the 50-foot distance would rule out many lots in town.  CM Panza recommended taking a closer look at the distance.  He expressed concern about imposing unnecessarily stringent restrictions that could put Mr. Garcia and other people out of compliance.

Councilmembers generally agreed that the 100-foot distance in Section 6.08.030.B.1 on Page 4 should be maintained.

Regarding the maximum number, CM Panza suggested contacting the racing association and asking whether 40 pigeons, including squab, was unnecessarily restrictive.  Mayor Richardson said she did not consider the 40 restrictive, and MPT Johnson agreed.  CM Panza recommended seeking more expertise.

MPT Johnson expressed her opinion that the provisions were extremely accommodating and appropriate for an urban residential community.  She noted Mr. Garcia told the City Council before he was comfortable with 40, and she suggested keeping that limitation.

CM Panza commented that a 30-foot distance between a pigeon facility and a house might be more reasonable.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to change the distance to 30 feet and reconsider the issue at the next meeting.

Mr. Toppel said he would ask Mr. Garcia for his opinion.  CM Panza suggested consulting with the Planning Department staff as well.

CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that Section 6.08.035, the special regulations for racing pigeons, should be deleted.  He said getting in this area is likely to open a can of worms the City will regret, he added he was opposed to permitting pigeons.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by Mayor Richardson, to reintroduce Ordinance No. 500, with the change in minimum distance from 50 feet to 30 feet in Section 6.08.035.B.6(c).  The motion was carried, 4 - 1 (CM Bologoff opposed).

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute an agreement for safety inspector services and plan review and site inspection services with the City of Daly City as members of the North County Fire Authority JPA

City Manager Holstine presented two agreements with the North County Fire Authority for fire inspector services and plan-checking.  He said Brisbane’s fire inspector retired in December.  Mr. Holstine noted Brisbane’s plan-checking services are currently contracted through CSG.

Fire Chief Myers introduced Deputy Fire Chief/Fire Marshal Dewey, and Robert Marshall, Safety Inspector.  

Deputy Fire Chief Dewey provided an overview of the scope of fire prevention and inspection services.  He explained that the State Fire Marshal mandates annual inspections of certain occupancies, including places of assembly, high-rise buildings, multi-family dwellings, hotels and motels, hospitals, jails, schools, and businesses using hazardous materials.  He noted inspections can help reduce a community’s fire risk by abating dangerous conditions.  In addition, inspections educate the public and improve firefighter safety.

Deputy Chief Dewey reviewed the services to be provided to Brisbane in terms of fire prevention, plan review, and construction inspection services.  

Chief Myers invited Safety Inspector Marshall to address the City Council.  Mr. Marshall described his background, education, and experience.

Chief Myers recommended that the City Council authorize the two contracts as proposed.

MPT Johnson said she was pleased that a local person was found to provide inspection services and community outreach.

CM Panza expressed support for the proposed contracts.  He drew attention to the last sentence in Section 5 on Page 2 of the Safety Inspector Services Agreement.  He proposed changing “shall make a good faith effort to resolve” to “shall resolve.”  City Attorney Toppel explained that the person in the position would be an employee of Daly City.  He said he added the sentence to give Brisbane a say in how problems are resolved.  

Chief Myers said he had no problems changing the wording to “shall resolve.”  Councilmembers agreed to change the language accordingly.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the contracts, with the wording change proposed by CM Panza.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Dana Dillworth noted there was an accident at the tank farm about two years ago.  She said she discussed the situation with the Deputy Fire Chief, who promised to provide a report on the incident.  She asked about the status of the report.  Ms. Dillworth stated that the Deputy Fire Chief also indicated that Brisbane lacked jurisdiction and resources for more frequent inspections of the tank farm.  She asked if the proposed contracts would allow more frequent inspections and give the fire inspector authority to recommend legislative changes to protect the community from future accidents.

Chief Myers explained that the North County Fire Authority does not have jurisdiction over the tank farm, but there are frequent communications with the tank farm owners.  He clarified the State Fire Marshal is responsible for inspecting that facility.  He asked Deputy Chief Dewey to discuss what follow-up steps were taken after the accident.

CM Bologoff commented that the State Fire Marshal has only one inspector statewide, and that agency is operating under severe funding constraints.

At 10:35 p.m., CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to extend the meeting to 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Deputy Chief Dewey said that after the accident at the tank farm, the North County Fire Authority requested that the State Fire Marshal conduct an investigation.  The investigation was completed, and the City Manager received a report that was forwarded to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and other regulatory agencies in charge of the site.  Deputy Chief Dewey added that the site had been inspected that year and met minimum state requirements.  He said Brisbane’s authority is limited to requesting an investigation by the State Fire Marshal.  He added that the North County Fire Authority conducts regular training drills with the site managers, and firefighters are familiar with the site so they can respond efficiently to any incident that might occur.


B.
Provide direction to the Open Space and Ecology Committee and Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission regarding review of development proposals for the Baylands

City Attorney Toppel noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee had expressed interest in reviewing pertinent aspects of the Baylands development application.  He said that in scoping the environmental review, there are issues regarding open space, wetlands, and sustainability, and there are also some proposed conditions of development on which the committee’s input and advice could be helpful. 

Mr. Toppel observed that the City Council might also want to give the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission a role in commenting on the overall design and conditions of approval relating to recreational facilities, parks, and trails.  He suggested referring these issues to the PB&R Commission when the application for land use entitlement is being considered.

Mr. Toppel encouraged the Council to provide direction regarding the level of involvement of both of these bodies in reviewing the Baylands development application.

CM Panza said he agreed with the summary paragraph in the staff report, noting that each group would be requested to provide comments within its own area of expertise, provided their participation does not delay the process.  CM Barnes agreed that this seemed like a reasonable approach.  CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson also expressed support for the staff’s recommendation.  

MPT Johnson noted the City Council should provide a reasonable amount of time for these groups to review documents and provide input, and the Open Space and Ecology Committee and PB&R Commission should be reasonable in their deliberations.  She said the PB&R Commission might also have a role in the EIR’s assessment of impacts on facilities and parks.  MPT Johnson suggested asking both groups to provide proposed conditions of approval.

Mr. Toppel noted there are three important ways these bodies can assist the City Council in the near future:  helping determine what the EIR should study, reviewing and commenting on the draft EIR, and developing appropriate project conditions.  He said there should be plenty of time to conduct hearings and discuss important issues without slowing down the process.

Councilmembers agreed to follow the recommendations in the staff report.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.

CONSENT CALENDAR 
CM Bologoff requested further discussion on Item D.  MPT Johnson said she wanted to pull Items A and B.


C.
Adopt Ordinance No. 499, waiving second reading, amending Section 10.36.010 of the Municipal Code concerning increase of speed limit on certain streets and deleting Section 10.36.020 of the Municipal Code concerning decrease of speed on certain streets


E.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Public Parking District Agreement and a Declaration of Restrictions Agreement with Michael C. Kiser, owner

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve Items C and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of January 18, 2005

MPT Johnson drew attention to the third full paragraph on Page 9, second sentence.  She clarified she said the City should investigate charging developers and those making major changes to their homes a fee, to be placed into a fund for road improvements.  She said she would provided revised wording to the staff.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the January 18 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve Pilarcitos CycleSports’ request to conduct bicycle races at Sierra Point and in Crocker Industrial Park on Saturday, May 21, 2005
MPT Johnson noted the agreement indicates there will be no changes to the roads.  She said she was aware that crews were grinding off the yellow lines in some parts of Crocker Park, and she asked if this was related to the bicycle races.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that the pavement work was not related to the bicycle race.  He said the grinding was part of the City’s annual pavement maintenance program.  Unfortunately, he noted, the lines were ground off to prepare for slurry sealing, but the sealing had to be delayed because of heavy rains.

MPT Johnson asked about the possibility of street markings that accommodate bike racing and motorcycle racing.  She noted raised bumps or buttons can be problems.  Mr. Breault offered to look into possible options.

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the request.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Approve Resolution No. 2005-08 to surplus eleven Scott breathing apparatus units

CM Bologoff observed that the staff report indicates that proceeds of the sale will be used to purchase specialized equipment.  He said he believed the City had certain procedures for receiving sale proceeds and depositing them in the general fund, and then purchase requests required a special disbursement from the general fund.  Finance Director Schillinger explained that if the City Council approves the proposal, the staff will handle receipt of the proceeds and increasing the equipment budget at the same time.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to approve the transaction as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS 

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

C.
Awards Recognition

CM Bologoff reported that he attended a California Parks and Recreation Society awards and volunteer recognition banquet in Foster City recently, and there were four honorees from Brisbane:  Susan Griffin, Karen Latham, Liz Nowakowski, and Dan Waters.  He said all four were recognized for their activities with teens.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Tim Trzeciak, Brisbane soccer coach, reported that his team of girls under 16 began practicing recently, and the most convenient time for team members is 5:30 to 7:30 p.m.  He requested that the City waive the $15-per-hour fee for using field lights.  He noted parents already pay approximately $10,000 per year for tournament fees, league fees, and travel expenses.  He asked for the City’s support.

There was consensus among Councilmembers that the fee should be waived as requested.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adjourned to closed session.  The motion was unanimously approved by all present and the Council adjourned to closed session at 10:52 p.m.


A.
Public Employment:  City Manager, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957
ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 11:25 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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